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Klondike Kibris

I keep on looking at this country and see it as a place where a lot of people have come, from perhaps mainland Turkey, Israel, Russia and some European countries, to make their fortunes, just like in the Klondike in the Yukon in 1897 where there was a goldrush to make a fast and easy buck.  The boom in the Yukon was short lived, lasting only one year, the goldrush here has dragged on a little longer but I think it may now be coming to an end.

Just like the Klondike there were winners who amassed fortunes but there were others who lost everything, although they put in a lot of hard work and effort trying to make a new life.  I reflected on this whilst sitting in the Pia Bella at Monday’s Homebuyers Pressure Group meeting, looking at the one hundred or so people that attended, with them all sharing some common denominators - most have come here in their later years to seek a comfortable life and the majority of them through no fault of their own have been taken advantage of, with all the cards stacked against them in trying to get a resolution to their problems.  
I have no sympathy for the fast buck investor who hasn’t exercised any due diligence, and in some cases not even come to the island, who find they have been sold a pipedream and even if their property gets finished to a reasonable standard a lifetime’s inflation would be needed for their investment to realise the price they paid, never mind what they were hoping to make.  The people I feel sorry for are retired couples who have invested their life savings to come here, and to say they have been disappointed would be an understatement.  I can remember the very early meetings of the Homebuyers Pressure Group, and the attendees could be easily split into two groups, those that had only recently arrived to live here full time, and that included the likes of me, and those who had lived here for a number of years and had become soured by the antics that go on here.  I can remember a number of attendees saying to me ‘when you’ve been here long enough you will be feeling the same way’, well I still love this island but I am truly disappointed by what is going on here and how the country and its reputation is being spoiled by the few.
Perhaps my mindset has now come around to that way of thinking, as I have seen how some of the developers here are certainly running roughshod over their customers, and there is no-one on this island that can hold them to account, with the Government and other authorities here appearing to have no control over them.  One wonders how this can be.  Reading recent Press articles on what former Ministers are now saying, what I thought was the case looks to be truly the case - the ‘greenback’ has more political power here than the politicians themselves.  It takes strong characters to change the system, and persistent lobbying by the Homebuyers Pressure Group might just be paying off.  Reports written by the Group were given to the Prime Minister and have now circulated amongst all Government Ministers, who say they are shocked to read what is going on.  Where have they been for the last few years?  Well let’s not criticise them on their past actions but measure them on their future performance, because the time for talking the talk has gone and they must now walk the walk, not just to help those who have been taken advantage of, but to help the Turkish Cypriot population here who otherwise will witness the country coming to its knees as quickly as it has enjoyed its new economic status. It is not just the people here who survive doing a general job of work but those honest folk, the small, honest builders who have been trading here for a long, long time whose reputations have been tarnished by the ‘get rich quick’ brigade, who can leave the country just as quickly as they arrived, leaving the locals to pick up the pieces.
Well this is not like the UK, we don’t have a new Government or even a new Prime Minister, but I do hope that as has been promised this Government will have a new and honest mindset and deal with this situation as they have promised, the test will be how quick results come from the new Government complaints office which should be up and running by next week. If they fail this time they will have failed - full stop.
In association with the government’s initiative to set up the complaints office, it was also revealed at the Homebuyers Pressure Group meeting that there is a new President of the local Law Society, BARO, who is keen to clean up the act of practicing solicitors and advocates, because again there are certainly more than just a few who appear to have focussed more on the quality of the ‘greenback’ than the quality of service offered to their client.  I get the general feeling that those who haven’t taken advantage and have acted professionally have become so frustrated by the systems here that when problems do arise their advice now appears to be ‘well don’t rock the boat – something is better than nothing’, this should not be the case, people that have invested their hard earned money, often their life savings, should not have to compromise and settle for a lot less than second best.
Even the Cyprus Turkish Building Contractors Association are saying they want to clean up their act.  Well I don’t even know where they are going to start!  Whether it be with the developers that claim to be members that clearly aren’t, or with those that are who haven’t done what they said they were going to do and show little regard for building with quality, to specification and timescale and then blackmail the purchaser at the end.
Then there’s the matter of the developments which have taken place without the necessary consents, in the hope that retrospective planning permission will be given – this problem has been created by all three of the above not doing their job properly.  There needs to be some hard thinking and tough decisions made here, otherwise the tail will continue to wag the dog.
My views this week have been cemented by what I have seen in my working week.  One developer can only really be described as having abused two of my clients, one is buying a house and has been told if he does not come up with all the money straight away, take the house in its present condition, without expecting any of the snags to be remedied,  as well as pay extortionate prices for so called ‘extras’ (like £1,500 for a wooden door when in the contract it states one will be provided - ah but my client has been told this is a solid wooden door!!) the developer will cancel the contract and refund the monies paid, less a staggering £45,000.  Who says this isn’t a pirate island?  The same swashbuckling pirates from the Turkish mainland, or shall I call them cowboys? bulldozed a track below another client’s property, encroaching on my client’s land leaving his swimming pool dangerously unsupported.  My client’s honest local builder, with a good reputation for over a decade, could not believe what he saw or what he was told, there was a heated discussion on site and even with my limited knowledge of Turkish I knew was being abused in no uncertain fashion and the best the abusive developer would offer in compensation was a couple of lorry loads of concrete.  We are talking a minimum of £2,500 - £3,000 to build a retaining wall to strengthen and support my client’s property.  I have often referred to this developer as the pallet wood roof builder in previous articles, I think from now on he will be known as the single finger builder.

In another case, I have been struggling to see some progress on a client’s house in Esentepe and have been trying to get things happening since last August.  I got involved after my client had been taken advantage of when he was sent a photograph of the house by the developer demanding a stage payment, saying it was rendered up, plastered out and the roof completed. The photograph had been taken from an angle making it look as though these works had indeed been done, but that was far from the case when I made my first visit.  I will say that they did refund his stage payment which my client’s solicitor is now holding, but since last August I would think three days in total have been spent working on the property, with promise after promise saying it will be completed.  Last week I had to look at another property being built by the same developer, and I found a number of serious issues. The developer’s response to my client was that I was trespassing (I was however taken to the property by a representative of their company!) and I am not properly qualified to comment!  Well it is only on this pirate island that my qualifications are not formally recognised due to their ‘closed shop’. I did try to join the Turkish Cypriot Chamber of Architects and Engineers, after all my qualification is recognised worldwide, but I was told as I wasn’t born here or in Turkey I could not be considered!  Well the photographs speak for themselves you don’t need to be trained to see there are problems here!  I can’t say too much more as I am patiently waiting for the promised letter from this Developer’s solicitor and I quote from an email sent to my client ‘we will take Mr Hillard to court if he will continue with his actions as he is acting illegally and harming our reputation’ they go on to say ‘our construction in the TRNC is done according to the strict regulation of the TRNC’.  Hooray! Well isn’t that what we all want? and what hopefully the new initiatives by the Government, BARO and the Cyprus Turkish Building Contractors Association hope to achieve.   I find the fact they have written this truly amazing, when I witnessed on site the developer’s engineer showing the building contractor’s engineer how he should waterproof a terrace after the property I was supervising the construction of was deluged with water following the last storms and the storms before that.  I rest my case!
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How was this property built ‘according to the strict regulation of the TRNC’ when you can clearly see the made up ground is falling away and the retaining wall has already failed?
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Can you see the extra £1,500 worth? or would a wooden door have been just as good as this ‘solid’ wooden one?  Oh yes I forgot to mention, my client has already paid extra for the glass!














